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September 6, 2005
Dr. Philip W. Eaton, President

Seattle Pacific University

3307 3rd Avenue N.E.
Seattle, WA 98119

Dear Dr. Eaton:

Thank you for awarding me your new Philip W. Eaton Scholarship last March.  Last week, however, I received a letter from Student Financial Services, in response to my inquiry regarding the scholarship, informing me that it had been cancelled.  My investigation revealed to me that this cancellation and also a significant reduction in my SPU Merit Fellow Scholarship were the result of a recent change in Seattle Pacific University’s Human Resources (HR) policy concerning tuition discounts for the dependents of employees.  I was troubled to learn that this new policy is intended to apply retroactively to those employee dependents, such as myself, who applied for admission, were accepted, and enrolled in the University before the policy’s July 1, 2005, effective date.  I would like to arrive at SPU later this month and enjoy the events of Orientation, especially Freshman Convocation, without this financial uncertainty occasioned by the university’s sudden policy change, so I am optimistic that you can help resolve these issues soon. 
I understand that SPU is bound to seek ways to be financially responsible and remain fiscally sound.  However, certainly on ethical grounds and possibly on legal grounds, I believe that the retroactive nature of the new policy is flawed and I hope to convince you, Dr. Eaton, and members of your administration, that certain elements of the new HR policy have strayed into areas that reflect poorly on the Christian institution I hope to attend for the next four years.  Specifically, I am hereby requesting an amendment to the portion of the policy which has now limited scholarship aid to tuition only, disregarding the other necessary costs of attending SPU, such as room and board, books, and fees.
The old HR policy was in effect when I received an offer of admission to SPU the first week of January—following my formal application the previous fall.  As a National Merit Finalist and eventual Valedictorian of Bellevue Christian School, I was courted by scores of colleges and universities around the country.  In early March, 2005, I received your kind letter informing me that I had “been chosen to receive Seattle Pacific’s new scholarship…as an Eaton Scholar.”  In that letter you also wrote that you “plan to host a gathering of Eaton Scholars this fall to recognize and honor [our] achievements….”  Following your gracious letter, and in light of this and other promised merit scholarships, I accepted SPU’s offer of admission and returned my acceptance letter and required deposit on March 17, 2005.

When I registered for my fall classes on May 21, 2005, I received a personalized report entitled “2005-2006 Estimate of Charges and Financial Aid” which listed both the Philip W. Eaton Scholarship for $2,000 and an SPU Merit Fellow Scholarship of $8,053.  Later, I was awarded a separate National Merit Scholarship for SPU.  These merit scholarship awards appeared in my financial aid “Offer History” in SPU’s Banner system as late as August 16th.
It was at this point that we contacted Student Financial Services to request that they incorporate the pertinent tuition discount into my financial account information, because my father, Dr. Richard Sleight, is an employee of the university.  In last week’s letter, Mr. Jordan Grant, the Director of SPU’s Office of Student Financial Services, explained that in light of the fact that I am an employee’s dependent, my financial aid offer was revised on August 18th to adhere to the new HR policy affecting students receiving the 90% employee tuition discount.  However, I wish to point out that the fact that I was the daughter of an SPU employee was asserted in multiple places on my original application to SPU in the fall of 2004.  This information was, or should have been, well known to the university before it made me any merit scholarship offers.  Therefore, since SPU offered and I accepted the scholarships while the old policy was in effect, I would like to outline for you how SPU may be on tenuous ethical and legal grounds with the new policy in neglecting to grandfather those students admitted under the old policy. 
The Legal Question:

The foundational element of legally binding contracts in this country is the principle of offer and acceptance.  For example, if a salesman were to offer to sell a car to a customer for a stated price and the buyer were to accept this offer by a signature and a financial deposit, a contract between them would then exist.  When the buyer returned at a specified date to pick up the vehicle, the seller would be violating that legal contract if he insisted upon a higher price or made other demands not known to both parties when they entered into the contract.   Later changes to the internal policies of one party cannot abrogate such a bilateral agreement.
In the present situation, SPU offered me undergraduate admission in January.  I accepted your offer in March.  By accepting your offer, I necessarily gave up my option to attend any other school.  I believe that at that time, a contract existed between myself and SPU and I have acted in good faith by proceeding with registration and other required matters.  Furthermore, at the time at which I entered into this enrollment agreement with SPU, the scholarship policy had not yet been commingled with the tuition discount policy.  I would like to learn upon what legal precedent or case law SPU has based its supposed authority to alter this contract after the fact.  It is to guard against such very serious errors that policies have grandfather clauses written into them.
The Ethical Question:

The tuition discount benefit has long been a part of the SPU salary agreement with its employees.  It constitutes what in business is often referred to as “golden handcuffs.”  It is a contractual offer so attractive that employees may be willing to work for many years at below-market wages rather than forego the benefit.  In essence, it significantly reduces the amount of college savings money most employees would otherwise need to set aside.  Without it, few of the children of SPU employees could afford to attend the university where the parent works or teaches.  The tuition policy still grants exceptional leverage to the institution, since it retains the right to alter the policy at its sole discretion.  Yet, in the end, the benefit is earned by the employee for years of loyal service and is a recognition of financial sacrifices made by SPU employees and families on behalf of the university.  
On the other hand, an offer of a merit scholarship to a prospective student is in no way a Human Resources policy.  It is an enrollment policy.  Merit scholarships have no connection with employee loyalty but rather are meant to woo the “best and brightest” students to a school in competition with hundreds of rival institutions.  Merit scholarships are what they claim to be:  promises of significant non-need-based awards in recognition of the highest academic attainment by the prospective student. By combining an employee retention policy with an admissions marketing policy in order to limit scholarships, SPU seems to be saying it would prefer that the children of employees not deserve merit grants.
Please notice that I am not debating the university’s sole authority to alter its employee benefits plan.  What I am disputing is the way the scholarship restrictions have been made to apply to those few of us who were accepted into the university this last winter and spring—before the new policy even existed.  I was glad to see that you have grandfathered those employees hired before July 1 into the 90% tuition discount on their “first five credits.”  That was a very considerate move, displaying the good faith of the university.  I now simply plead that you do the same for those who enrolled in good faith without being made aware that the scholarships they had been awarded would be withdrawn.
The exemptions in the policy for the university’s scholarship athletes but not for its academic all-stars are also especially troubling to me.  What does this say about SPU’s quest for excellence in every arena?
Ramifications for the University:

When I graduated as a Valedictorian of Bellevue Christian School, the Honors publication at our school announced the significant merit scholarship awards that Seattle Pacific University had made to me, including the Philip W. Eaton Scholarship.  If SPU’s promises remain unfulfilled, how can I in good conscience recommend SPU to my younger classmates?  Students, parents, and school administrators are not likely to grasp the intricacies of your HR policy, but they will understand that promises made have been broken.  SPU can exhibit its true Christian character best by promptly correcting its false step and amending its new HR policy to grandfather those very few new students who have been adversely and unexpectedly impacted by it.
You know my father, Dr. Dick Sleight, the technology manager and an instructor in the SPU business school.  You have also met my mother Nancy who graduated from SPU in 1977.  Both my parents are faithful supporters of SPU (as is my Grandmother) having joined the SPU Fellows organization long before my father began working for SPU in 1989.  Canceling promised merit scholarships to me cannot endear to them the school they have long supported.  

I have heard that many faculty and staff members across SPU are dismayed by one or more portions of the new policy.  When I learned that a Mr. Mortenson was less than honest with your own faculty when discussing this policy, claiming that all of its elements had been fully disclosed and discussed, when they had not, I too was dismayed.  The faculty was directed to comment on the new policy through Dr. Luke Reinsma, the Director of the University Scholars Program into which I have been admitted, but I understand that the university has yet to send its promised reply to the many concerns forcefully expressed in a May 11th memo to Mr. Mortenson by the Faculty Affairs Committee.  I also understand that the faculty does not make policy, but an administration that imposes its will upon its employees without honest, open, and timely discussion courts a failure in morale and exhibits a worldly style of management I had not expected of the Christian school I hope to esteem far beyond graduation. 
This is not an insignificant issue—it could cost me and others like me many thousands of dollars.  As an enthusiastic scholar, I had hoped to use my college savings toward graduate school, since SPU had assured me that most, if not all, of my undergraduate expenses would be covered.  (I do understand that with my father’s employee dependent discount, SPU’s original scholarship offers to me may exceed my total college expenses.  Therefore, I hereby make no claim on merit awards which exceed the total of tuition, campus room and board, books and school supplies, and required fees.)  My father earned the 90% tuition discount as a reward for long and faithful employment, but merit scholarships are a wholly separate arena.   I believe I earned the merit awards SPU offered by completing my high school studies with a perfect 4.00 grade point average and validating these grades with exceptionally high entrance exam scores.  If I must pay for room and board, books, and fees myself, when others receiving the same merit gifts may spend their awards on these items, I feel unjustly penalized for being both worthy of academic merit scholarships and the dependent of an SPU employee.  
The retroactive nature of this new plan, coupled with the failure of SPU to make known the imminent implementation of this policy to incoming applicants and the exemptions for athletic scholarships, does not reflect kindly on the university.  The new HR policy rightly was updated to add grandfathering clauses for certain elements of the policy.  However, to not appear to have engaged in “bait and switch” tactics in admissions, SPU should also extend this grandfathering to those who applied in good faith and were admitted and awarded scholarships prior to the announcement or implementation of the new policy.
When you host the gathering of new Eaton Scholars later this fall, I hope to be among them.  I hope that you will carefully consider this petition to grandfather those students who applied and were accepted to SPU before the policy changes were even announced—please do not let SPU go back on its written promises to us.  I look forward to seeing you at the Freshman Convocation and knowing that we have together set SPU on a clearer, more honorable path.  Thank you.
Sincerely Yours in Christ,
Ann Cameron Sleight

Attachments:
Dr. Philip W. Eaton’s March 1, 2005, letter announcing my receipt of a Philip W. Eaton Scholarship
My May 13, 2005, “2005-2006 Estimate of Charges and Financial Aid”
Mr. Jordan Grant’s August 29, 2005, reply to my August 26, 2005, query regarding the disappearance of my Philip W. Eaton Scholarship from my Banner “Offer History” and the reduction in my SPU Merit Fellow Scholarship
CC:  
Dr. Gary Karns, Faculty Chair


Dr. Luke Reinsma, Director, University Scholars Program
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